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1.
General Introductions.  

Participants introduced themselves.  A hand-out was distributed announcing a forum on pedestrian safety at the University of Delaware on September 7, 2005.  
2.
Review of the Minutes of the May 17th, 2005 Meeting
Michael Farrell, MWCOG
Minutes were approved.  

3.
Status Report on the Regional Bicycle and Pedestrian Project Database and Plan
Andrew Austin, MWCOG, Michael Farrell, MWCOG
Michael Farrell discussed the progress on the bicycle and pedestrian plan.  A hand-out with draft materials was distributed.  The plan was last updated in 1995, and we have been working on and off on it for the last several years.  This is no firm deadline to revise the plan, but an update is part of the Unified Planning Work Program, and there is a general feeling that it is time to get it done.  The plan will consist of two elements:  a database, which will be a comprehensive list of all the planned projects in the region that any jurisdiction submits to be part of the regional plan, and a descriptive element.  The descriptive element will tell us the state of bicycling and walking in the region, in terms of how many people bicycle and walk, where they do it, and what the demographic characteristics of cyclists and pedestrians are in this region.  The descriptive element will also describe the current state of bicycling and walking facilities in the Washington region, and outline the network that will exist if all the planned projects are built.  A statement of principles will be included, which consists of policies that the subcommittee will encourage the jurisdictions to adopt.   
Andrew Austin demonstrated the project database, which the bike/ped plan work group reviewed last week.  We are still waiting for a software upgrade.   Agency projects can be selected from a pull-down list.  Anyone will a password will be able to edit, add, or delete records.  The reference number is your agency ID number.  The lead agency is whoever is submitting the project to us, while the secondary agency is an agency that may also be involved but which is not the lead agency.  Much of the information in the database is yes/no.  Is the project in the TIP, the CLRP, is it a bike lane, length of the bike lane, multi-use path, length of multi-use path, etc.  Status is unfunded, partially funded, or fully funded.  Maps are available of the Regional Activity Clusters, which you can consult to determine whether or not a given project is in a Regional Activity Center or Cluster.  We will hyperlink to information on the Regional Activity Centers, but the paper maps are easiest to read.  This phase of the database is purely for this group’s review; it will not yet be made available to the public.  But eventually the TIP, the CLRP, and the Bike/Ped Plan Database will be available to the public, probably early in 2006.  

Michael Farrell remarked that questions periodically arose as to how many miles of facilities were planned for the region, and this project would help answer those questions.  Some subcommittee members noted that another question that comes up even more frequently is how many miles of facilities are being constructed, and how much is being spent on bicycle and pedestrian facilities.  
Charlie Denney asked what the guidelines were for the projects that should go into this database.  Arlington has 56 sidewalk projects.  Jim Sebastian suggested making those 56 projects into one project for the purpose of this database.  Big projects, long projects, or consolidated projects like “DC Bike Lanes” are the type of projects we are looking for.  Charlie Denney noted that putting in any projects at all is a considerable challenge, as Arlington is discovering with its own database.  Charlie Denney suggested that a link could be placed in this database to the Arlington County database, so that Arlington staff will have to maintain only one database, not two.  Jim Sebastian replied that the list was part of the 1995 Bike Plan.  Even if you can only afford the staff time to enter the data once, this will be an improvement over the list we have, which has not been updated since 1995.  Michael Farrell added that the difficulty of data entry and updating was one reason why we are giving the jurisdictions a lot of discretion in terms of what projects they want to include in the regional plan, and how much they want to consolidate their projects. If you have 56 sidewalk projects in your own database, make them into a project called “Arlington Sidewalk Program” for the regional database.  If all we get is an estimated dollar amount to be spent on sidewalks in Arlington, that is enough detail for a regional plan.  

Fatemeh Allahdoust noted that it is difficult to separate costs of bicycle and pedestrian elements. Michael Farrell replied that rough estimates of cost would be fine.  Facility length is also good information to have.  If a project is part of a larger project cost, you should not list the total project cost, just the estimated cost of the bicycle or pedestrian accommodation.  If you are not comfortable providing a cost, please provide the facility mileage, which can be used to make a rough estimate of cost.  Fatemeh Allahdoust asked that any such “cost estimate” deriving from facility length come with the caveat that VDOT did not make the estimate.  Michael Farrell agreed, and noted that the cost estimate is not meant to be perfectly accurate at the regional level or at the project level.  From the regional plan we should be able to tell roughly how much we would have to spend to build all the facilities in the plan, and what mileage of facilities we would have.  
Jim Sebastian noted that in 1995 we had about 200 projects for the region, costing about $100 million, which gives us an order of magnitude of how many projects should be in this plan.   Small projects should be consolidated into large ones for the purpose of this plan.  If an agency does not have the staff time to enter its own projects, it should send its information to Michael Farrell so that he can enter it.  
We will get this database running and see how it works, then make adjustments.  

Eric Gilliland noted that we do not have complete information on the existing network, to provide a baseline from which we can report progress.  Jim Sebastian replied that that would need to be a separate effort.  Charlie Denney noted that he had that information for Arlington.  We could report every year on the mileage of each facility type.  Eric Gilliland suggested that WABA send an e-mail to each of the coordinators in the region to ask what mileage of each facility type exists.  Allen Muchnick suggested that this information be in the regional bicycle and pedestrian plan.   There should be a table in the plan, showing facility mileage by facility type and by jurisdiction.  Signed bike routes, bike lanes, side-paths, and shared-use paths are the suggested categories.  If an agency is unable to provide information on a facility type, we can enter zero. Michael Farrell replied that he had asked the agencies before, but that some of the agencies have better information than others.   The group agreed that we should have this information, and that we should update it on an annual basis.  Eric Gilliland volunteered WABA to gather this information.  We will use the classifications from the ADC regional bike map.  

Fred Shaffer asked whether the information he had sent Michael Farrell had been entered into the database.  Andrew Austin pulled up the information for Prince George’s County in the database, which contained the information Fred Shaffer had submitted.       
There will be a user’s guide to accompany the database.  If you have technical questions on the database, call Andrew Austin.  If you have qualitative questions regarding the data categories and what they mean, call Michael Farrell.  Projects are sorted by agency.  When the database is published for public use, the public will be able to search by jurisdiction.  For now all the agency bicycle and pedestrian staff will have the same log-in and password, and everyone will be able to view and edit all the projects.
The written elements of the plan plus the database will be the regional bicycle plan, which will be sent to the TPB.  Jim Sebastian noted that his personal goal as Chair is to finish this plan by the end of the year.  Subcommittee members should mail the draft plan materials to Michael Farrell, marked up with their comments, within 30 days.  Michael Farrell will incorporate those comments into a new draft which the work group will review in September.  Comments on the paper are the easiest way to receive comments.  
Michael explained the contents of each chapter briefly.  Chapter Four, “The Thirty-Year Network” is not yet written, but it will be a summary of what the regional network will look like if all the projects in the regional database are built.  Chapter Five will be the database, and Chapter Six is the Policy Recommendations, which are inherited from the 1995 plan, with some revisions to make them shorter and reduce duplication.  The changes can be discussed at the September meeting.  
There was a question on the household travel survey.  The household travel survey is not good for bicyclists because the sample size is small, less than 2000 households, and the guardians of the household travel survey data have not been able to answer our questions yet due to other program demands.  Comments are welcome; we may be able to get better answers from the information we have, but we may also need a new, larger household travel survey.  The last one with a large sample size was taken in 1994.  The plan could point out the limitations of the existing household travel survey and note the cost of a better one.  Subcommittee members supported the idea of a better household travel survey.    

· Subcommittee members should enter their data into the database, or send the information to Michael Farrell to be entered.

· Subcommittee members should mail the draft plan materials to Michael Farrell with their comments by August 19th.
· Michael Farrell will work with WABA to gather mileage information for existing facilities.

4.
New Regional Unfunded Bicycle and Pedestrian Priority List
Michael Farrell, MWCOG
The regional unfunded bicycle and pedestrian priority project list originally came out of the 1995 bicycle plan.  The TPB asked for a shorter priority list than the list in that plan, so nearly every year since then we have prepared one.  It is added to the solicitation document for the TIP and the CLRP.  The TPB suggests that its member jurisdictions consider funding these projects which the bicycle and pedestrian subcommittee has identified.  
There has been some debate as to whether we should select a list of regional priority unfunded projects, and it was decided that we should, since apart from the very large list in the bicycle plan it is the only list of regional priorities for bicycle and pedestrian projects.  Many projects on the list in past years have been funded. 
The TPB should adopt the list in December if it is to be included in the solicitation document, so we need to have a preliminary list in September, and adopt a final list in November.
The rule of thumb has been one priority project per jurisdiction.  We ask that when jurisdictions make their selection that they consider the regional selection criteria, such as improving bicycle network connectivity.  It does not have to be the biggest or the most expensive project in your jurisdiction.  Subcommittee members should make sure that their jurisdiction’s TPB representative should be aware of the selected project.

Andrew Meese asked why there isn’t a project from every jurisdiction on this list, and why the project shouldn’t simply be the jurisdiction’s highest priority.  Charlie Denney replied that Arlington’s project was not necessarily the highest priority in Arlington, but from the point of view of regional connectivity pentagon area access is the most important.  Jim Sebastian suggested that the selection criteria does not matter unless the TPB member is apprised.  We do not have a project from every jurisdiction because not all jurisdictions submitted one, including several that were asked.

Fatemeh Allahdoust asked that a copy of the list be e-mailed to the subcommittee members, many of whom are not present, with an explanation that a new list will be submitted to the TPB in December, and that nominations are needed in September.   VDOT-NOVA will not submit a project because this is a jurisdictional priority list.  Jim Sebastian noted that the purpose of this list is to draw these projects to the attention of the State, so the State should not nominate one.  

Projects from previous years are listed.   The purpose is to show a history, to show that projects on previous lists have been funded.  Fatemeh noted that Dumfries Road is listed as fully funded in 1999, but now is on unfunded list.  It could be two phases of the project, but that needs to be checked and clarified.  Jim Sebastian suggested going back just one year, showing this year’s list, and last year’s.  We should have the information as background, but not show it to the TPB unless they ask.  Allen Muchnick argued that projects on this list should be primarily bicycle and pedestrian projects, not projects that are going to be completed as part of a larger road project.  

· Michael Farrell will e-mail a copy of the list to the subcommittee with an explanation of the need to adopt a new list, and the schedule. 
· WABA may send a letter of support to the TPB as part of the public comment.  It should be sent to staff at least a week in advance of the TPB meeting 

5. 
Suitland Parkway Trail Extension

Rich Metzinger, National Park Service
Rich Metzinger gave a powerpoint presentation on a proposed extension of the Suitland Parkway Trail into Prince George’s County.  
The Suitland Parkway is a unit of National Capital Parks East, in Maryland.  It is one of three scenic parkways in the national capital region, the other two being the Baltimore-Washington Parkway and the Mount Vernon Parkway.  It was designed as a scenic limited-access roadway during World War Two.  It was opened in 1944.  It runs southeastward from Anacostia in the District of Columbia to Andrews Air Force Base in Maryland.   The D.C. section has a trail, while the Maryland section does not.   
In 1994 the NPS did a preliminary design study.  It identified substantial physical obstacles due to slope of the embankments, relatively narrow ROW, sensitive forest and wetlands.  There are also some security concerns in the vicinity of Andrews Air Force Base, and the original route going past the front gate may no longer be viable.  Likely cost will be about $4 million.  No funding has been identified for this project since the preliminary feasibility study was done some years ago.
Michael Jackson asked if the District of Columbia might make some improvements to its section, which is built directly adjacent to the roadway.  Jim Sebastian replied that the District of Columbia might be prepared to re-design its section of the trail in conjunction with new construction on the Maryland side.  The recent push to redevelop the Anacostia area may mean that the time to improve and extend the Suitland Trail has arrived.  Right now it is a very low usage trail, because it is short and does not connect much.  A big advantage of the Suitland Parkway as a bicycle route is that is fairly flat, while the adjacent streets in the District of Columbia are quite steep.  Fred Shaffer noted that this extension has been in Prince George’s County’s plan for some time.
Rich Metzinger suggested that Michael Jackson and others should consider meeting with the new superintendent, Gail Hazleton.   Jim Sebastian noted that money is a big obstacle.  A congressional earmark may be needed to make this happen.  Michael Farrell suggested that it might be more financially feasible to improve and extend the trail in stages.   Jim Sebastian suggested that the interested parties should have a meeting with Gail Hazleton.  A written proposal is not necessary at this time; the purpose of the meeting would be exploratory. 
Another possibility is the extension of Metro to Andrews Air Force Base, so it might be possible to work a trail into that project if it happens.   

· Parties interested in a Suitland Parkway Trail Extension will arrange to meet with Gail Hazleton
6. Velo-City Dublin
Jim Sebastian, DDOT
Jim Sebastian showed some slides from the Velo-City conference in Dublin, Ireland.
Bike lanes in Ireland are painted red, with some sort of resin.  Arlington is testing the material.  Most of Ireland does not have on-street parking.   Mode share for bicycling in Ireland is about 5%.  Mode share for bicycling has been falling in Ireland as Ireland suburbanizes.   

7.
Member Jurisdiction Updates
Michael Jackson distributed a letter from SHA announcing that it did not object to the proposed bicycle projects on state highways in the regional plan.     
Adjourned.
